
Neighbourhoods and Community Engagement Small Grants Panel 
 

2nd Round Meeting 2015/16 
20th August, Westgate House, Halifax 

 
Present:            Cllr D Young (Chair) Calderdale MBC 
 Cllr C Beal Calderdale MBC 
 Cllr D Foster Calderdale MBC  
 Cllr M Greenwood  Calderdale MBC 
 Brian Mansfield Voluntary Sector Representative 

 Tony Burger CFFC Representative 
  

Apologies:      Cllr R Thornber Calderdale MBC 
 Colin Cromack Voluntary Sector Representative 
     
In attendance: Sarah J Barker Calderdale MBC Voluntary Commissioning 
 Steve Martin Calderdale MBC Voluntary Commissioning 
 Pauline Turner CFFC Representative 

 
 
 
Cllr Young welcomed Panel members and opened the meeting.  

 

 

The total amount available for distribution through the Small Grants scheme in 2015/16 is £70,000.   

This amount, if averaged across the four quarters of 2014/15 would make £17,500 available at 
each round. 

Round 2 has allocated £17,570 to Voluntary and Community groups and projects in 
Calderdale (please see item 4 for details of awards) through the Small Grants Scheme.  

This leaves £35,140 for this year. 

The total amount available from the 2015/16 Community Festival & Events Funds is £50,000. 
£10,000 was allocated for small community events associated with the Tour de Yorkshire. 

Allocations in previous rounds left £32,080. Since the last round the Calderdale Music Trust have 
repaid their £2,000 Community Festival grant as their event was cancelled; and St Chad’s Primary 
School have failed to return their acceptance form for a £1,640 Community Festival grant for an 
event in April 2015. These two sums have been added to the above balance, leaving £35,720 
available for allocation over the next three rounds, at £11,907 per round. 

Round 2 has allocated £11,906 to Voluntary and Community groups and projects in 
Calderdale (please see item 5 for details of awards) through the Community Festivals & 
Events Fund. 

This leaves £23,814 for this year. 

 
 
 
3 The notes of the last meeting were approved by the Small Grants Panel. 

 

 

1 Welcome & Apologies 

2 Financial Position 

3 Notes of the last meeting and matters arising 



 
 

HIGH 

2015/16/784 Young Philharmonia at Square Chapel 

This new youth orchestra already has 60 members and seeks set up funding. They will be based 
in the Square Chapel. Conductor and committee members are all offering their time voluntarily in 
the first instance.  

Recommendation – The Panel awarded £1,500 towards the cost of publicity, music hire & travel 
expenses. This is conditional on expenses only being paid to residents of Calderdale. 

2015/16/821 J3 Sports Academy 

Formed in July 2014 this youth sports training organisation want to work with underprivileged 
young people in central Halifax. They hope to increase health and fitness and tackle issues such 
as obesity, drugs and gang culture. Boys and girls will be included. They are already doing some 
work from Calderdale College. The founder is a former professional footballer turned coach.  

Recommendation – The Panel awarded £2,500 towards the cost of equipment, publicity, venue 
hire & trainer costs. This is conditional on money being spent on activity after 20th August. 

2015/16/823 Rotary Club of Elland 

This local branch of an international community organisation seeks funding to organise a free 
1950s Tea Dance for senior members of the community. This should have a positive effect on 
physical and mental well-being for those attending and will contribute to community cohesion. But 
the catering is ineligible expenditure as it represents hospitality.  

Recommendation - The Panel awarded £1,500 towards the cost of the vintage Tea Dance. The 
catering element is ineligible expenditure as it represents hospitality.The Panel recommended 
the group seek cheaper quotes for china, banners and table decorations; and suggested that they 
contact the Staying Well project in Elland for funding. 
 

2015/16/824 The Doghouse 

This relatively new organisation promotes musical concerts in Halifax. They provide an eclectic 
variety of acts which local people would otherwise not be able to see without travelling to 
Bradford, Leeds or Manchester, with the associated higher costs. They have cheaper fees for 
students and unemployed.  

Recommendation - The Panel awarded £2,900 towards the cost of publicity, equipment hire and 
sound engineer. 

2015/16/830 Calderdale in Recovery 

This new group, based at the Basement Project, wants to run a 12 week Art Therapy course for 
recovering addicts; and to equip their community choir. Both of these projects will increase self-
esteem and confidence in the participants as well as improve community cohesion and 
understanding. The uniforms must remain the property of the group, not individuals. 

Recommendation - The Panel awarded £2,900 towards the cost of the Art Therapy course and 
equipping the community choir. This is conditional on the choir uniforms remaining the property 
of the group, not individuals. 

. 

4 Small Grants Scheme Applications and Decisions 



2015/16/831 Youth Concern Action Group 

The new group want to work with vulnerable young people in Park and Warley Wards to 
encourage them to participate in workshops and activities to bring them together and develop 
community cohesion and resilience. They will tackle ASB, substance abuse and risky sexual 
behaviour. They intend to carry out further activities in Easter and summer holidays. Not 
smartphone. 

Recommendation –The Panel awarded £2,500 towards the cost of working with vulnerable and 
socially & economically disadvantaged young people in Park & Warley Wards over the Christmas 
holiday period. This grant should not be spent on a smartphone. But the organisation was 
signposted to the Orange Box for hire of audio visual equipment. 

2015/16/832 Friends of Centre Vale Park 

This new group seek funding to commission a Feasibility Study from Groundwork to create 
Natural History Trail through Centre Vale Park. This will enhance and improve the visitor and 
tourist offer, and could contribute to a decrease in vandalism and littering through a feeling of local 
ownership. They are liaising closely with the relevant Council departments. 

Recommendation –The Panel awarded £2,000 towards the commissioning of a Feasibility Study 
for creating a Nature Trail in Centre Vale Park. 

 

MEDIUM 

2015/16/817 Norland Scarecrow Festival 

This small local community group organises the Annual Scarecrow Festival. This is the 15th year 
of the Festival and it has raised £45,000 for local charities. They received a small grant in May 
2012 to buy tables and chairs for the festival. They want help with cost of hiring toilets. 

Recommendation –The Panel awarded £500 towards the cost of hiring toilets for this year’s 
Scarecrow Festival. The Panel recommended that they should approach the Neighbourhood 
Team for a Ward Forum Grant. 

2015/16/835 Augustinians Cricket Club 

This Cricket Club received a £3000 small grant in February 2013 for legal fees in connection with 
their lease. This was repaid due to planning permission issues. Once planning permission was 
granted the Club received their £3000 award in August 2014. They have yet to conclude their 
lease so they can't provide monitoring for previous grant. They haven't provided three quotes.  

Recommendation – Cllr Beal declared an interest as a Ward Councillor. The Panel decided to 
defer this application until the applicants can provide three quotes and can complete the 
monitoring return for the earlier grant. 

 

LOW 

2015/16/818 Southgate Methodist Church 

This church needs to replace its heating boiler before it is condemned. Their facilities are used by 
many community groups. Since we received their application they have provided detailed costings 
which indicate they have the resources secured to complete this project without a grant. 

Recommendation – The Panel decided that this application was unsuccessful, because the 

organisation has sufficient funds to cover the lowest quote. 



2015/16/820 Mytholmroyd Scout Group 

This Scouting group seeks funding for refurbishing their kitchen so they can carry out activities 
designed to increase food skills for their members. They have raised £6000 in cash and volunteer 
time for materials and labour; they have received a £500 grant from Luddendenfoot Ward Forum. 
They have received a small grant before and have an income over £20k - therefore LOW priority. 

Recommendation – Cllr Young declared an interest as he knows the applicant. The Panel 
awarded £300 towards the cost of stainless preparation benches. 

2015/16/825 White Ribbon Campaign UK 

This domestic violence campaigning organisation based in Mytholmroyd want to install two White 
Ribbon illuminated features in central Halifax on International White Ribbon Day (25th November) 
and for a further 16 days. CMBC engineers see no problem, and the Council is a White Ribbon 
council. They have a large income and have received an award in 2009 - therefore LOW priority. 

Recommendation –The Panel awarded £650 towards costs of two lighting column illuminations. 
The Panel recommended they seek further funding from Town Ward Forum grant and Community 
Foundation for Calderdale. 

2015/16/829 The Old Library Group (Cornholme & Portsmouth) 

This community organisation seeks funding for a series of training workshops to empower their 
volunteers and local community members. They have an income over £20k and have received a 
small grant before, therefore LOW priority. They are also in receipt of Financial Resilience funds 

Recommendation – The Panel decided that this application was unsuccessful, because this 
round is oversubscribed so the Panel can't fund this project as it is a low priority. The Panel 
recommended they apply to the Town Council  and Ward Forum grant fund. 

2015/16/833 Lightcliffe Cricket Club 

This local cricket club run entirely by volunteers wish to replace their old boundary fence with a 
new one which will be more attractive and safe. They have put aside their own funds to cover half 
the cost. But they have had a grant before and have an income over £20k so this is LOW priority. 

Recommendation – The Panel decided that this application was unsuccessful, because this 
round is oversubscribed so the Panel can't fund this project as it is a low priority. 

 

 VERY LOW 

2015/16/826 Calder Valley Youth Theatre 

This popular and highly renowned Youth Theatre was established over 30 years ago. They have 
received a £500 small grant in each of the past three years, twice for fabric and once for musical 
score hire. This is of VERY LOW priority. 

Recommendation – Cllr Young declared an interest as he knows the person who runs the group. 
The Panel awarded £320 towards buying fabric and materials to make costumes. 

2015/16/827 Christians Together Calderdale 

This Christian organisation runs many community resilience activities, and Love Calderdale, since 
2010, is one of them. The group has received funding within the past two years so this application 
is VERY LOW priority. 

Recommendation –The Panel decided that this application was unsuccessful, because this 
round is oversubscribed so the Panel can't fund this project as it is a very low priority. 



2015/16/834 Calderdale Community Coaching Trust 

This sporting organisation concentrates on fitness and well-being for the whole community. The 
"blender bike" attracted 11,000 participants last year; and they'd like to add a further 4000 this 
year. The group received a small grant less than two years ago so is VERY LOW priority. 

Recommendation –The Panel decided that this application was unsuccessful, because this 
round is oversubscribed so the Panel can't fund this project as it is a very low priority. 

 
 

INCOMPLETE/INELIGIBLE/WITHDRAWN 

2015/16/822 Arch Way Project 

This organisation was granted an award within the past 12 months, in November 2014. It is 
therefore ineligible. They may apply for a future round. They should be signposted towards health 
funding. They seek funding for creative arts classes for people with mental health issues. 

Recommendation –The Panel decided that this application was ineligible as the applicant has 
received a small grant within the past 12 months. The Panel recommended that the organisation 
apply for a future round. 

2015/16/828 Rastrick Plays Better 

This is a good example of a community getting together to improve their local area. But this very 
new group has not yet adopted a constitution or elected a committee; and they don't have a 
financial forecast. Area Manager is unaware of project. 

Recommendation – Cllr Beal declared an interest as Ward Councillor, and she is to help the 
group in the future. The Panel decided to defer this application until a later round when all this 
paperwork can be provided and they can meet with the relevant Council departments. 

2015/16/839 ARTbound Community 

The applicant seeks funding to make ARTbound become a "brand" via a new website, and 
operate as an agency for other artists throughout the region and beyond. She is aiming to 
increase traffic to the website, be user friendly and allow members to manage their own content. 

Recommendation –The Panel decided that this application was ineligible as the applicant has 
no constitution, no accounts and is a one-person self-employed business, not a voluntary group. 

2015/16/837 Elland & District Partnership 

This application is to complete EDP's six year plan for festive lights in the town. This wish to install 
an illuminated Santa's Sleigh and a Christmas Train, via Bradford Council. All of the ground works 
are now complete; just requiring the aerial works. 

Recommendation – Brian Mansfield declared an interest as a member of the organisation, left 
the room and took no part in the decision. The Panel decided that this application was ineligible, 
as insufficient monitoring information had been provided for a previous Festival grant, and this 
application doesn’t address the Communities themes. The organisation could apply in the 
November round, and should consider contacting the Council’s Festive Lighting Fund. 

2015/16/838 Working Wonders Ltd 

This grant is to fund the growth of the Working Wonders PR / Marketing strategy as they move 
into their 3rd year of working with young people and trying to place them on apprenticeships. 

Recommendation – Tony Burger & Pauline Turner declared an interest as the organisation is 
based in their building, left the room and took no part in the decision. Cllr Beal declared an 
interest as she knows the applicant. The Panel decided that this application was ineligible as it 



doesn’t address the Communities themes, and some information was not provided. 

 

5 Community Festival & Events Fund Applications and Decisions 

MEDIUM 

2015/16/073 Annapurna Indian Dance Company 

"The Unknown Becomes Known" is a WW1 inspired event and represents a rare opportunity to 
support a heritage project which demonstrates cultural diversity. It marks the contribution of 
soldiers from undivided India who volunteered to support Britain during the First World War; and it 
provides an historical understanding and interpretation of shared histories which are seldom 
presented and, being performed for Diwali and International Women’s Day, it adds depth to the 
festival offer in Calderdale. 

Recommendation – The Panel awarded £2,114 towards the cost of "The Unknown Becomes 
Known" at the Little Theatre and the Orange Box, a new and innovative event which fits with the 
Cabinet’s priorities. 

2015/16/074 Sowerby Bridge Fire & Water Ltd 

Winterlight 2015, 7-20 December, Fire Station and Library Undercroft will take place indoors and 
will last two weeks. The project is centred around an enchanted forest installation for the whole 
family. The Panel funded Winterlight for the past two years, and £25K match was raised with 3000 
visitors. The artistic content and the engagement elements come over well. Their previous 
experience is also likely to help with further success this year. An award from us would help 
unlock the larger investment being requested from the Arts Council. Sowerby Bridge definitely 
benefits from this. 

Recommendation – Cllr Foster declared an interest as a member of the organisation, left the 
room and took no part in the decision. The Panel awarded £2,614 towards the cost of Winterlight 
2015, a new and innovative event which fits with the Cabinet’s priorities. This is conditional on 
securing funding to complete project. 

2015/16/075 Heptonstall Village Team 

Heptonstall Easter Fayre will be a variety of family friendly activities throughout the day (Easter 
parade, maypole dancing, egg rolling, fun fair games and family sports). The style of this festival 
is very intergenerational and supports local heritage. This is a new idea, but in a place where 
there is a lot of cultural activity. 

Recommendation – Cllr Young declared an interest as a Ward Councillor. The Panel awarded 
£2,914 towards the costs of Heptonstall Easter Fayre, a new and innovative event which fits with 
the Cabinets priorities. 

2015/16/076 Friends of Sowerby Bridge Railway Station 

Sowerby Bridge Railway Station 175 will be a weekend of activities to celebrate the 175th 
Anniversary of the opening of Sowerby Bridge Station. There will be guided tours, children's 
painting competition, 1840s style complimentary catering, brass band, and the unveiling of 30 
notice boards of Sowerby Bridge "persons of note" by playwright Sally Wainwright. 

Recommendation – Cllr Foster declared an interest as a member of the organisation, left the 
room and took no part in the decision. The Panel awarded £1,150 towards the costs of Sowerby 
Bridge Railway Station 175, a new and innovative event which fits with the Cabinet’s priorities. 

2015/16/077 Handmade Parade 

Lamplighter 2015, November in Todmorden. This is the 3rd annual Lamplighter Festival held in 



Todmorden (following the 2012 Valley of Lights event after the devastating floods of that year). 
Although the Panel has funded this event for the past two years it continues to "produce the 
goods" with significant economic benefit (over £25k and 5000 visitors). But it is not new, and is 
not taking place in an area where there is no cultural activity so it is not top priority. 

Recommendation - The Panel awarded £2,914 towards the cost of Lamplighter 2015.  

 

INCOMPLETE/INELIGIBLE/WITHDRAWN 

2015/16/078 ArtSBridge 

Sowerby Bridge Big Weekend was intended to be a day of visual arts, family entertainment and 
music to tie in with Rushbearing Norland Scarecrow Festival, but “bureaucratic hurdles” have led 
to its cancellation. 

Recommendation –The application was withdrawn. 

2015/16/079 Canal & River Trust 

This application was to cover costs of the annual Rochdale Canal Festival in Todmorden over 
September and October. 

Recommendation – The Panel decided that this application was ineligible as the applicant is 
based outside of Calderdale, contrary to the guidance. 

2015/16/080 Marketing Halifax 

The 2nd Halifax Heritage Festival will take place between Thursday 10th and Sunday 13th 
September in various Halifax venues, and will run alongside the National Heritage Open Days 
where heritage sites are open to the public. This will allow the community to visit heritage sites not 
often available. This application is seeking £200 to pay for hire of a vintage bus to ferry less 
mobile visitors between sites. 

Recommendation - The Panel awarded £200 towards hiring a vintage bus for Halifax Heritage 
Festival. 

 
 

7.1. Officers made a brief presentation outlining the monitoring feedback received from 17 Small 
Grants Scheme recipients and 8 Festival Fund recipients. 

 

 
None 
 

 

Round 3 3.00 p.m. Thursday, 19th November 2015, Room G.104, Westgate House, Halifax 

Round 4 3.00 p.m. Thursday, 18th February 2016, Room G.104, Westgate House, Halifax 

 
 
 
 
Signed _____________________________________ Dated_________________ 

7  Monitoring Feedback 

  

8 Any other business  

9 Dates of Next Meetings 


